
This report is a summary of the work carried out by Ashurst Wood Village 
Council. The Council’s administration year is May 2017 to April 2018 and 
the financial year is 1st April 2017 to 31st March 2018. 
  
The current Council has completed its third term and is entering its final 
year before the next elections on 2 May 2019. This is my last Annual Report 
as your Chairman and I would like to thank all of my fellow Councillors who 
volunteer a huge amount of their time and also for their commitment and 
dedication to council work, helping to maintain and improve the facilities in 
our village. The report below outlines numerous activities we have been 
involved in this past year and just to highlight a few achievements, we now 
have the villageôs first community defibrillator, secured funding towards the 
War Memorial repairs, improved the basketball facilities at John Pears, and 
relaunched the Youth Club. Finally, my personal thanks to the Clerk and 
Assistant Clerk, who work very hard and also give many hours freely to 
support the Councilôs events.  
     Cllr Brian Phillips, Chairman of Ashurst Wood Village Council 2015-2018 
   
Highlights for 2017-18 
Defibrillator: Following a successful grant application last year (March 
2017) to West Sussex County Local Committee (CLC), the Village received 
its first defibrillator in September; it is located in the adopted phone kiosk at 
the junction of Maypole Road/School Lane. A training awareness session 
was run by the Community Heartbeat Trust and was attended by about 40 
people.    
Student Transport: The Council has been lobbying West Sussex County 
Council (WSCC) about the impact of the withdrawal of the 3 in 1 student 
discount travel card on Sackville pupils from Ashurst Wood. Our local 
County Councillor Jacquie Russell has met with Metrobus to discuss the 
travel costs for students and has helped to keep the concerns of student 
travel costs on the agenda.   
List of Community Assets: In September 2017, Mid Sussex District 
Council (MSDC) confirmed that the two Village pubs, The Three Crowns 
and The Maypole Inn, have been added to the List of Assets of Community 
Value, following nomination by the Village Council. Listing is valid for a five 
year period. If the owners of an asset wish to sell, the community will be 
notified first and have the opportunity to make an offer. 
Ashstock 2017: On 8th July, the Council’s annual community beer and 
music festival took place at John Pears Field and was a great success.  
This event continues to grow in popularity; about 1,500 people attended 
over the course of the daytime and evening and enjoyed music from an 
array of youth performers and bands and the Funkie Junkee who headlined 
the evening event. 
Sports Day: On 16th August, the annual children’s sports day event took 
place. ‘I’ve had a really lovely time,’ said one 6 year old girl who attended 
the Sports Day at John Pears field.  East Grinstead Athletics Club organised 
a selection of activities for 24 children to experience and compete against 
each other - these included hurdles and running races, javelin and long 
jump.   
Christmas Market: Held on the last Friday of November, Father Christmas 
returned to his grotto to chat to children and receive their Christmas lists. 
There was a fine selection of stalls filling the village hall and the event was 
attended by over 400 visitors. 
Youth Club: The Council has supported the re-opening of the Youth Club 
on Wednesday evenings, which has gone from strength to strength and 
now boasts 30 members. The Club also supports Duke of Edinburgh 
students. Activities have included: night walk, DJ taster evening, slime 
making, disco dancing, its very own Bake-Off competition, tie-dying as well 
as arts, crafts and weekly cooking activities.   
Mid Sussex District Council Garden Party and Community Awards: 
Each September, MSDC recognises people who have given their time and 
made a contribution to a local organisation or village life and the Village 
Council’s nominee was Rachel du Feu who has volunteered her services as 
treasurer to the Pre School for 10 years and Ashurst Wood Junior Football 
for more than five years.    
 
Meetings: The full Council met 10 times between May 2017 and April 2018. 
It received 14 public consultations and Members attended 20 outside 
meetings including Ashdown Forest Conservators Parish Liaison Group, 

Ashurst Wood Village Centre Management Committee; Mid Sussex 
Emergency Planning Local Group; Mid Sussex Parish Town and District 
Communications Group; Mid Sussex Association of Local Councils 
(MSALC); Sussex and Surrey Association of Local Councils (SSALC); West 
Sussex CLC; and a local Parish and Town Council Cluster Group.  
The Finance and Administration Committee met five times. The 
Committee is responsible for overseeing the financial management of the 
Council including preparation and monitoring of the budgets; cash flow and 
bank reconciliations; the production of the annual accounts and the 
appointment of the auditors; financial risk assessment and compliance with 
the Council’s Financial Regulations. It also oversees personnel and 
administration issues, as well as ensuring the Council’s Standing Orders 
and policies are kept up to date with current practice.   
The Committee starts preparing the new budget in October and makes its 
recommendation to the full Council in December. The budget is approved in 
February. The precept for 2018/19 was set at £67,000/annum – an increase 
to a band D property of £2.59 per year / or 0.22p per month. 
The Planning Committee makes recommendations to Mid Sussex District 
Council (MSDC) about planning applications submitted in the village. When 
assessing a proposal the Committee must take account of relevant material 
planning considerations.  
Between 1st May 2017 and 30th April 2018 it met 15 times and considered 
44 planning applications. 
The majority of applications related to extensions and modifications to 
existing domestic properties. In addition, there were three applications 
relating to Tree Protection Orders and two for Lawful Development 
Certificates. There was an application for a new artificial sports pitch at 
Brambletye School and a Prior Notification application (considering siting 
and appearance only) for a 17.5 metre monopole and cabinets at the 
junction of Hammerwood Road and the A22. 
The Committee objected to an application for an additional house on an 
already consented scheme at 89-93 Hammerwood Road, but the MSDC 
Planning Committee approved the scheme. The Committee recommended 
approval for a modified proposal for two new houses next to the Three 
Crowns, and supported amended plans for an already permitted new home 
at 42 Hammerwood Road and a replacement dwelling in Beeches Lane. An 
application for a new house on land at The Paddocks, Lewes Road was 
objected to because of its size, but permission was subsequently granted 
by MSDC. Refusal was recommended for the proposal for 22 new homes at 
Dirty Lane and the application was later refused by MSDC. 
The Public Services Committee met four times. It is responsible for 
maintenance of the street furniture, for community services including street 
lighting, dog bins and litter bin collections, twice-yearly amenity refuse 
collections, the weekly shopping bus, winter management and the grit salt 
supplies, and for liaising with WSCC Highways on road safety issues. The 
Committee also oversees the management of facilities at John Pears 
Recreation Ground on behalf of MSDC. Issues discussed and projects 
included: liaising with MSDC over the repositioning of benches at the 
Recreation Ground; overseeing the War Memorial specification for the 
cleaning and repairs; working with MSDC to support improvements to the 
basketball court at John Pears Recreation Ground; and funding a 
replacement litter bin for outside the News Store, Hammerwood Road and a 
strimmer to help with some vegetation clearance around the village. 
The Committee also works with the local Tree Officer and the Community 
Forum which is chaired by Cllr Rob Bright. 
  

Minutes of the Village Council meetings, the Finance and Administration 
Committee, the Public Services Committee and the Planning Committee are 
available on the Councilôs website www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk. 
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NEXT COUNCIL MEETING DATES:  
Ashurst Wood Village Council Meetings 
Tuesday 3rd July, 7.45 pm ; Tuesday 4th September, 7.45 pm 
Planning Committee 
Thursday 28th June, 7.30 pm at the Village Hall 
 
All meetings are held at the Council Meeting Room, 20-22 Maypole 
Road. (unless otherwise stated) and are open to members of the 
public to attend. Agendas are displayed three clear days before 
meetings on the Councilôs notice boards and the website 
www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk   

 
 
 

 
 

Ashurst Wood Village Council Presents: 

Saturday 7th July 
John Pears Recreation Ground 

Opens at 12 noon  
 
This popular community event is back for its 5th year. 
Bring your blankets, bring your chairs, bring your 
sunscreen and enjoy this popular family event.  
  
¶ An afternoon of entertainment from local youth 
musicians and bands starting with the primary 
school showcasing songs from The Lion King   
¶ Evening music from an acoustic duo The Two 
Joes, followed by headline band Bedrock with 
classic sounds from the 60s onwards 
¶ Licensed bar run by The Maypole Inn offering a 
choice of real ales and ciders, wines and other 
drinks, including non-alcoholic   
¶ Selection of food vendors including: Allan 
Martin Meats ï BBQ; Fine & Scandi ï Scandinavian 
Street Food; Wychôs Kitchen ï Vegan/Vegetarian; 
Mariaôs Cafe ï Tea and Cake Tent  

Throughout the afternoon there will also be: 
¶  A range of stalls selling crafts and goods 
¶  Childrenôs under 5s play area 
¶  Inflatable mega slide and assault course 
¶ Tug-of-War for the Paul Keenor Memorial Trophy 
   Heats at 12.20 pm with final pull at 3.00 pm. To enter a team, contact the office or the Maypole Inn.           
Teams of 8, Ã8 per team payable by 24th June.   

Ashstock closes 10.30 pm 
For more information and updates see the Councilôs website and the Ashstock Facebook  
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DEFIBRILLATOR TRAINING 
Tuesday 19th June 7.00ð9.00 pm at the Village Hall, Maypole Road 

Come along and receive free training on how to use a defibrillator and some basic first aid skills; the more 
knowledge residents have on how to use a portable defibrillator, the greater chance there is of saving the 
life of a victim of Sudden Cardiac Arrest. South East Coast Ambulance Service will be providing 
demonstrations on defibrillator use.  Everyone is welcome and no special skills are required. Book now: 
call into the Council office, phone us on 823770, or email clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk.  
Ashurst Woodôs community defibrillator is in the old red telephone kiosk located on Maypole Road/
School Lane junction, by the Loco shop. 

Wednesday 8th August, 10.00 am-2.00 pm   
 

There are still spaces for this yearôs Sports Day. This popular annual event gives 
children the opportunity to participate in a selection of athletic events organised by 
East Grinstead Athletics Club. After a packed-lunch picnic the children enjoy some 
traditional Sports Day games. This is a great chance for children to experience 
different sporting activities. The event is for children aged 5 to 11 years and costs 
just Ã5 per child, booked in advance. Book now; forms will be available on the 
website www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk or from the office.  

http://www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk
mailto:clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk


The Public Services Committee met in May. Main items discussed 
included: issues with excess water at Dirty Lane and it was agreed to 
write  to  West  Sussex  County  Council  (WSCC)  Highways;  Winter 
Management arrangements, it was agreed in the event of snow, if 
WSCC do not initiate the Winter Management Plan we would instruct a 
local contractor to clear the village roads at a level of two inches; to fund 
a traffic/speed survey for Lewes Road; and to investigate a better 
booking and access system to the tennis courts. 

COUNCIL NEWS and information 

HEDGES BLOCKING PAVEMENTS:  Your hedges 
are your responsibility. If your hedge is restricting 
pavement access then please cut it 
right back to the boundary line. 
 

As an owner or occupier of land, you 
are legally required to keep your hedges 
and trees cut back to your boundary so 
that they do not cause an obstruction to 
the footpath, highway or block road 
signs. Roads and footpaths should be 
safe for motorists, cyclists, horse riders and pedestrians. 
There should be no overhanging vegetation below a height of 
2.5m (8ô); and where they adjoin the road, they must be cut back 
to the property line and give clearance of 5.1m (17ô).   
Areas recently reported where pavement access due to 
overgrown hedges is particularly bad include: Hammerwood 
Road, Maypole Road and School Lane.  

It has been difficult to avoid letters, emails and news stories about the General Data Protection Regulation 
(GDPR) which came into force on the 25th May 2018, alongside the new Data Protection Act . Individuals 
have greater protection concerning the use of their personal information, while businesses and organisations 
(including Councils) must be more transparent in the way that they collect and use that information. We 
have now published a Privacy Notice, which explains how and why we process personal information and 
what rights individuals have. The Notice is on our website and a copy can be requested from the Clerk.  
 
In order to check the accuracy of our eNewsletter distribution list, we have asked everyone to confirm their 
contact details and whether they wish to remain on the list. If you have not replied to the email you received 

about this, your details will have been removed from the list.  If you wish to receive our monthly eNewsletter you can subscribe by 
sending an email to the Clerk. You can cancel your subscription at any time. 

PLAY TENNIS FOR FREE at John Pears tennis courts  
Saturday 21st & Sunday 22nd July.  Ashurst Wood Village 
Council and Mid Sussex District Council are pleased to support 
the GBTW for a third year; allowing people to try tennis for free.  

Annual Litter Pick: St Dunstanôs Church has once again 
offered to organise the village clean-up which will take place 
on Saturday 22nd September, 10.00 am-12 noon. Look out 
for notices for more information. The more people who 
volunteer to help the easier and more fun the clean-up will be. 
Refreshments will be provided.   
Ashurst Wood is your village so please help to keep it tidy. 

Invitation to all year 6s  
Youth Club is having its annual BBQ at John 
Pears Field on Wednesday 20th June, 7.00-8.30 
pm and you are invited.  
Come and join us and find out more 
about Youth Club which is open to 
secondary school students in years 7 
to 11. More details on the Council's 
website under village groups/youth 
club or call 823770. 
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Planning News: District Plan - Following a lengthy process, Mid Sussex District Council’s District Plan was finally adopted on the 28th 
March 2018. Together with the Ashurst Wood Neighbourhood Plan, it sets out the policies which will apply to all applications for planning 
permission in Ashurst Wood. Where there is a conflict between policies in the two Plans, the District Plan policy will prevail as it is the most recent 
Plan. 
The District Plan sets a target of at least 16,390 new houses across the district for the Plan period, which is 2014 to 2031. Meeting this target will 
be a challenge and the District Council is already working on a new Site Allocations Document, due in 2020. The District Plan confirms that the 
Ashurst Wood Neighbourhood Plan has made sufficient provision for new homes at this stage, although this position is subject to regular review. 
Wealden House (EDF site) - This site is allocated for residential development in the Neighbourhood Plan policy 9. At a recent public exhibition in 
the Village Centre, Ashgrove Homes displayed details of a proposed scheme to build 71 flats on the site, including 21 affordable homes. The 
developer has since submitted its planning application to the planning authority, MSDC. Copies of the developers’ plans are available to view at 
the Village Council’s office or on MSDC’s website under the planning portal. 
Although the principle of development of the site is established in the Neighbourhood Plan, it will still be necessary for the developers show that 
the proposal complies with local and national planning policies. The Village Council will make a recommendation to the District Council once it 
has considered the details of the application. The Planning Committee meeting will be on Thursday 28th June, 7.30 pm at the Village Hall. 

NEW BASKETBALL COURT: We are delighted with the new basketball 
facilities at John Pears Recreation Ground, which is almost complete. The 
Village Council has been working with Mid Sussex District Council (MSDC) 
and some of the young basketball players in the village to create a facility 
which will allow mini 5 a-side matches, a practice facility for young people or 
somewhere where parents can play and teach their children ball skills. The 
Council would like to thank MSDC, the young people who worked on the 
design and Eric Lamprell for the posts. 

War Memorial: Following a successful grant application to the 
War Memorials Trust arrangements are now in place for the 
cleaning and renovation works to the War Memorial which will 
take place over the summer period. Please take care at the 
junction while work is taking place. 

The accounts for year ending 31st March 2018 have been prepared by the Clerk, audited by the internal auditor Keith 
Robertson, approved by the Council at its meeting on 1st May 2018 and submitted to the external auditor Moore 
Stephens in May. Details of the income and expenditure for the year are below and copies of the unaudited annual 
return are available from the Council office or can be viewed on the Councilôs website under ófinanceô page. 
The total fixed value of assets owned by the village is Ã416,927. Further details are on our website/finance pages. 
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Grants were awarded to: Ashdown Forest Conservators (AFC), First Forest Row Scouts, and St Catherine's Hospice. A donation was made to 
East Grinstead Athletics Club in gratitude for their assistance at the Sports Day. Members also agreed to make a two-year commitment to the 
AFC to support their conservation work for the Ashdown Forest which is used by and benefits many Ashurst Wood residents.   
Application forms and the grants policy are available from the Council Office or on our website www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk  

YOUR COUNCILLORS 
Rob Bright  824717    Margaret Bussell 823253   Jenny Forbes  822769 
Claire Judge  07818080666    Karen Lindsay  824831   David Loveday  824658  
Brian Phillips  824154    Jonathan Samways 322226   Derek Wailes  07976532183  
Village Councillors are volunteers who care about their local community and work together to represent residents. Councillors do not have 
individual powers - all decisions are made by the Council as a corporate body at its meetings, which are held in public. Our Councillors have a 
variety of different experiences and skills and give up many hours of their time to help maintain and improve services for the village. They liaise 
with other tiers of local government, seeking to ensure that decisions are made in the best interests of their community. 

Staff: The Council continues to employ a Clerk, Assistant Clerk, Village Handyman and Caretaker for John Pears Pavilion. The Clerk is the temporary Youth Worker. 

Mid Sussex District Councillor for Ashurst Wood: Cllr John Belsey email: john.belsey@midsussex.gov.uk 
West Sussex County Councillor for East Grinstead South & Ashurst Wood: Cllr Jacquie Russell email: Jacquie.russell@westsussex.gov.uk 

Explanation of surplus versus income 
Savings were made on staff and office costs 
and there is outstanding expenditure to be 
carried over in to 2018/19. For example: dog 
bins; phone and broadband; replacement 
heating for office. 

Financial Report for 1st April 2017 to 31st March 2018 

COUNCIL NEWS continued 

Job vacancy for a Youth Worker: This is a great opportunity for anyone wanting a part-

time job (term-time only), one evening a week and to work with young people ages 11 to 16. The Youth 
Club takes place at John Pears Pavilion on Wednesday evenings and provides a safe space for young 
people to hang out, as well as participate in a variety of activities. The successful applicant will need to 
be sensitive to the different needs of the young people, able to manage groups and plan a selection of 
activities for the term. Salary is in line with the Youth Worker Pay scales. The successful applicant will 
be subject to DBS check. Further information contact the Clerk 823770/clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk. 

ARRANGEMENTS ON DEATH OF SENIOR 
ROYAL: Following the death of a senior 
member of the Royal Family (or other senior 
national figure), various protocols will be 
observed both nationally and locally. The 
Village Council will open a Condolence Book, 
and the Reverend Angela Martin has offered 
to place this in the Church foyer until after the 
funeral. When this happens, Volunteers will 
be needed to man the foyer while the book is 
open for signature.   
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